
COUNTY OF DUKES COUNTY


COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

A regular meeting of the County of Dukes County Commissioners was held on Wednesday, December 13, 2000, at 7:30 p.m. in the Courtroom of the County Courtroom, notice of such meeting having been posted as required by law.

Commissioners Present:
Leslie H. Leland, Chairman





Leonard Jason, Jr.

                                   
Daniel Flynn





Robert Sawyer





Linda Sibley






Tim Carroll

Absent:
E. B. Collins

Also Present: Carol Borer, County Manager





 Marsha Smolev, Executive Assistant



 Sandra Lothrop, Associate Commissioner





 Sheriff McCormack



 Noreen Flanders, Treasurer



 Stephen Berlucchi, County Engineer



 Roger Wey



 Cynthia Schilling, Retirement Board



 Judy Jardin, Retirement Board



 Skip Manter, Retirement Board



 Juleann VanBelle, Dukes County Regional Housing Authority



 Derrill Bazzy, DCRHA



 James O’Brien, Administrator, DCRHA



 John Abrams



 Dawn Ahberg, MV Times

Chairman Leland called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. Commissioner Carroll Moved to Accept the Minutes of 9/27/00.  Commissioner Jason Seconded the Motion.  The Minutes were Accepted. Commissioner Jason Moved to Accept the Minutes of 10/11/00.  Commissioner Carroll Seconded the Motion.  The Minutes were Accepted.  Commissioner Flynn Moved to Accept the Minutes of 10/25/00.  Commissioner Jason Seconded the Motion.  Commissioner Carroll asked that the Minutes be Amended in the last paragraph to read, County Commission, not Airport Commission.  He also stated that he believed the meeting had already been adjourned by this time.  He asked that the sequence of these statements and adjournment be checked. The Minutes were Accepted with the Amendment.  There was not a quorum of attending Commissioners to move on the Minutes of 11/08/00.  This vote was postponed.  Commissioner Jason Moved that the Minutes of 12/06/00 be Accepted.  Commissioner Flynn Seconded the Motion.  The Minutes were Accepted as written.  Commissioners Carroll and Leland abstained due to absence.

The County Manager reported that she is looking into having a sign made for the road at the Administration Building that we have been calling Airport Road.  The Airport Commission voted to name this road, Navy Road.  The County Commissioners were receptive to this idea, so the County Manager will proceed with having a sign made and posted.

Mrs. Borer reported that two bids were received for the VHF FM Radio Bid that the County issued on behalf of the All-Island Fire Chiefs and that the Contract was awarded to Bardwell Electronics.  Bids were opened for Lots 11, 18, and 35 at the Airport Business Park and have been forwarded to the Airport Commission.  There is also a bid out for the Addition to the Administration Building.  

Mrs. Borer also reported that she will be meeting with Nancy Thornton, the new Director of DEM Waterways and will be discussing additional funding for beaches.  The County Manager is investigating the cost of reinstating the Rat Control Program.  She reported that Bill Elbow has been hired as the new Laboratory Assistant in the Water Testing Lab. The County Courthouse was reassessed at $1,343,500.00, so Mrs. Borer is hopeful that Capital Asset Management will move forward on renovations to the building. A meeting is scheduled for December 12, 2000 in the County Manager’s Office about the New York Avenue property. Mrs. Borer expects an opinion from legal counsel on the Intermunicipal Agreement, in January, and will plan a meeting to get on target for annual town meetings.  

Chairman Leland reported that he and Commissioner Jason attended the Veterans’ Day ceremony on behalf of the Commissioners.

Commissioner Carroll said the Chilmark Selectmen and All-Island Boards of Selectmen urge the County to reinstate the Rat Control Program.  He mentioned putting it in the Budget for 2002.  Commissioner Carroll Moved that the County Commissioners reduce the size of the Airport Commission from nine to seven.  Commissioner Sibley Seconded the Motion. Commissioner Jason said the Commissioners agreed to put off the discussion until Commissioner Collins could be present.  Chairman Leland agreed, said the Commissioners told Commissioner Collins that they would wait until the January meeting to discuss it when he returned from his trip.  Commissioner Sibley said the situation is urgent and reversible, and pressed for the vote.  Commissioner Sawyer said he believed the quorum for the Airport Commission could be less than a majority, if that was the problem.  He also stressed respect for Commissioner Collins’ request to wait.  Discussion continued with Commissioner Flynn agreeing with Commissioner Sibley and stating that he believed Commissioners Carroll and Sibley want to see their votes count on this matter.  This being their last meeting, the decision should be tonight.  Commissioner Jason reiterated that Commissioner Collins attends every meeting, and that it is not fair to vote on this without him, especially considering his request to wait.  Discussion continued.  Chairman Leland called for a Vote to reduce the number of Airport Commissioners from nine to seven.  Commissioners Flynn, Sibley and Carroll voted in favor.  Commissioners Sawyer and Jason and Chairman Leland voted against.  The Motion did not carry.

Chairman Leland read a letter from Robert Murphy stating that JB Riggs Parker has requested that he stay on as Financial Advisor for another year to assist him.  The letter asked for a one-year appointment, to the end of 2001.  Commissioner Jason Moved that the County Commissioners appoint Rob Murphy to the Financial Advisory Board of the SSA.  Commissioner Carroll Seconded the Motion.  Discussion followed about the length of the term of the appointment.  Chairman Leland read a letter from Tom Richardson asking that he be considered for the position, should Bob Murphy resign.  The vote to appoint Robert Murphy passed Unanimously.  

Chairman Leland reported that he received two letters of interest for the County Commissioners’ position on the Martha’s Vineyard Commission, from Roger Wey, and Michael Colineri.  Mr. Colineri asked to be considered should the Commissioners wish to choose someone other than a County Commissioner.  Commissioner Sibley Moved to appoint Roger Wey.  Commissioner Sawyer Seconded the Motion.  Chairman Leland asked if there were other nominations.  Commission Flynn requested to be considered for the position.  Commissioner Jason nominates Commissioner Flynn.  Commissioner Carroll asks the Chairman to open nominations.  Chairman Leland opens nominations but Commissioner Flynn has entered his name, so there are two names being discussed. Commissioner Sibley asked the interested parties to talk about why they want the position.  Commissioner Flynn mentioned his work on the Transportation Committee and his interest in the issues before the MVC.  He believes he knows the structure of the MVC.  Roger Wey said he served for nine years on the MVC and would like to be on it again.  Commissioner Sibley expressed surprise at Commissioner Flynn’s interest.  Commissioner Jason objected to her negative comments.  Discussion continued. Chairman Leland called for a vote.  Commissioners Sibley, Sawyer, voted for Mr. Wey.  Commissioners Carroll, Flynn, Jason voted for Commissioner Flynn, as did Chairman Leland.  Commissioner Flynn was appointed County Representative to the MVC.

Noreen Flanders introduced the reason for the Retirement Board’s presence at the meeting: the Retirement Board’s need for additional space and their interest in being allowed to build an addition onto the Administration Building.  The Retirement Board proposes to pay for the addition, considering there’s an agreement with the County that the Retirement Board would own their addition, should anything happen to the County.  Commissioner Sawyer said he would be more comfortable if the County owned the building, but County Manager Borer reminded him that the County does not have the money to build it and the Retirement Board does.  Commissioner Sawyer then asked that the County have an option to reimburse the Retirement Board and buy the addition in the future. Skip Manter, Retirement Board member, stated that would be okay. Commissioner Carroll added that there were technical issues with Airport property and rent and that he would bring them up later.  Commissioner Sawyer Moved to accept the concept subject to documentation by the Retirement Board, to fund an addition to the Administration Building and include a mutually agreeable option for the County in the future to acquire the property.  Commissioner Carroll Seconded the Motion.  The vote to accept the concept was Unanimous.  

Chairman Leland asked Commissioner Carroll about the rent issue.  Commissioner Carroll showed the Commissioners a document that he said he would give to the County Manager for her review.

Juleann VanBelle thanked the Commissioners for the opportunity to present a report to them, and for their funding and support.  She mentioned that there are three resignations of Board members, Margaret Curtin (Tisbury), Wendy Rose (Oak Bluffs) and David Vigneault (West Tisbury.)  The Board will miss these members.  David Vigneault is a long time member whose loss will be greatly felt.  The Dukes County Regional Housing Authority (DCRHA) is planning to vote on a Bylaw change to allow a ninth, non-voting, tenant member.  The DCRHA just purchased an office building, with occupancy planned for January, 2001.  Commissioner Jason asked that the DCRHA check Procurement Laws about renting space in the building.  The DCRHA’s Symposium last spring generated the Island Business Initiative Group under the auspices of the Island Affordable Housing Fund.  This will allow fundraising in the private sector and enable a partnership with the DCRHA.  James O’Brien, Administrator of the DCRHA reported that there are presently 74 pre-qualified people on the waiting list for the 42 units managed by the DCRHA.  The units are 100% occupied now.  The Rental Assistance Program was discussed, as were future plans to assist more families.  Commissioner Sawyer asked how these plans will be funded.  Juleann VanBelle explained that the Community Preservation Act will provide funds.  Derrill Bazzy reminded the Commissioners that there is a shortage of affordable housing, not housing.  Mrs. Borer asked about housing for those with special needs.  There are 11 fully ADA accessible units.  Associate Commissioner Lothrop stressed the importance of making all units universally accessible.  Commissioner Sawyer agreed.  Juleann VanBelle stated that the Board hopes the new Director it hires will be a good resource person who will work closely with Resident Homesite Committees.  

Juleann VanBelle continued by explaining the Community Preservation Act, enabling legislation that will allow towns to place a surcharge on tax bills.  The Act raises money and creates a dedicated fund for: affordable housing, open space, historic preservation.  At least 10% of the money needs to be used for these three areas.  The remaining 70% can go to any area.  The DCRHA is advocating that affordable housing be the priority, and that 80% go to this crisis.  Derrill Bazzy reported that the Ad Hoc Committee is going to request the full 3% surcharge.  There will be a $100,000 exemption allowed for each property and a choice not to take it.  If the towns give 80% of the $1.6 million raised to affordable housing, 95% of that will actually go to affordable housing programs (about $1.4 million.) There will be less competition for the state matching funds, if the Act passes here quickly.  Derrill Bazzy said Ron Rappaport is working on a regional format in which each town will appoint members to a regional board. Commissioner Sawyer asked about the criteria for state matching funds.  Juleann VanBelle said the match is based on how many communities pass the CPA.  Derrill Bazzy added that there is a specific formula.  John Abrams spoke about how far the funds will go, and what the funding will look like on the Island.  He pictures scattered housing on a Vineyard scale (converted seasonal to year-round, 2-6 unit apts., cluster neighborhoods, renovations.)  This won’t solve the crises, but it will be a first step.  Discussion followed about how to present the Act to the towns.  

(Break 9:27 PM, Return 9:33 PM)

Commissioners Sawyer and Carroll questioned the need to create another regional body.  Commissioner Jason agreed that the County Charter was formed for these regional issues.  Mrs. Borer said a letter should be presented and there should be discussions with the Committee working on this Act.  

The County Manager requested that the County Commissioners approve her recommended 3% COLA for County Employees effective October 1, 2000.  Commissioner Flynn asked to be excused from the conversation because his relative is a County employee.  He left the table.  Commissioner Carroll Moved to accept the County Manager’s recommendation for the 3% COLA effective October 1, 2000.  Commissioner Jason Seconded the Motion.  Commissioner Carroll asked why not make it effective the first of the fiscal year?  Mrs. Borer replied stating that was not affordable.  The Motion passed unanimously.  Mrs. Borer distributed an invitation to the County holiday party and a supplementary letter from Palmer and Dodge.  Commissioner Flynn returned to the table.

Mrs. Borer began the Financial Report (attached) with a Revenue Report that closes FY 2000. She reviewed several line items, explaining that the Water Testing Laboratory fell short of expectations due to its move, beach permits were down, Cape and Island License plates were well over, as was the Comm Center.  Transfers in Deeds Excise was about $63,000 over.  There was a shortfall in the Fuel Fund and the Fuel Farm is not up and running yet.  

The Revenue Report for the current fiscal year was reviewed.  Beach permits are already up, Deeds Excise is down.  The Laboratory continues to show a shortfall as a result still of the move.  Discussion followed.  Commissioner Carroll mentioned that the numbers were different than those he saw from Airport books.  County Treasurer Flanders stated that she does not see Airport books.  Commissioner Carroll said he will send them down for her review.  Commissioner Carroll asked if parking fees are covering expenses. Mrs. Flanders said last year, parking revenue was higher than expected.  

Two fund balance reports were reviewed. Commissioner Carroll asked if the reserved balance is encumbered.  Mrs. Flanders replied yes, pretty much.

Discussion followed.  Commissioner Jason reiterated that he was surprised the Fuel Farm was not running.  Commissioner Carroll explained that the site had to be prepared.  Commissioner Jason noted that the Terminal was completed before the Fuel Farm.  Commissioner Flynn said that was true. Commissioner Carroll noted with congratulations that there is almost $200,000 in undesignated funds, and that’s after putting money into the Administration Building.  

Commissioner Carroll reported that the Airport accountants are working on the audit and have contacted Powers and Sullivan.  A meeting will be arranged to which, Commissioner Carroll said, Airport Commissioners, County Commissioners, and the County Manager will be invited to attend.  Commissioner Jason asked what the issues were. Commissioner Carroll made reference to the September 25, 2000 FAA letter.  The Commissioners had not seen this letter.  Mrs. Flanders asked who the auditors are.  Commissioner Carroll couldn’t recall the name.  Commissioner Carroll was questioned about noise abatement. He replied that it was being addressed.  Commissioner Jason reminded Commissioner Carroll that a commitment was made to the neighbors.  Commissioner Carroll agreed.

Sheriff McCormack asked if there is a schedule of meetings of the Master Plan Advisory Board to which interested individuals will be invited.  Commissioner Carroll replied that interested stakeholders will be notified.  Commissioner Sawyer asked, County Commissioners too?  Commissioner Carroll said yes.

Commissioner Carroll referred to a letter by FAA that questions the County use of land for purposes at less than fair market value.  Commissioner Carroll mentioned, as an example, the Comm Center.  He added that the Airport has to charge rent, but the County can charge administrative expenses.  

Commissioner Carroll said a County Commissioner had talked to a tenant at the Airport Business Park about matters that violated the Charter and Administrative Codes.  He questions the appropriateness of such action when there’s a financial relationship. Commissioner Jason agreed it sounded like interference.  Commissioner Carroll said he believed the County Commissioner meant no harm, but the act was a violation.  Discussion followed.  Mrs. Borer suggested that a report could be prepared.  Commissioner Sibley said the situation is over.  Chairman Leland asked that it serve as a reminder to the Commissioners.  Commissioner Flynn agreed.  

Commissioner Carroll thanked the County Commissioners for the opportunity to serve with them.  Commissioner Sibley agreed.  Commissioner Flynn added that Commissioner Carroll was part of the original Charter Commission.  Mrs. Borer thanked the Commissioners for their service and asked that they return with ideas and advice in the future.

Commissioner Sibley Moved to adjourn.  Commissioner Jason Seconded the Motion. The meeting adjourned at 10:23 p.m.

Complete text of meeting is available on tape at the County Commissioner’s office.
  __________________________________




JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO, JR.

  CLERK OF THE COURTS
 



County Commissioners



Meeting 12/13/00, 2000
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